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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On November 12, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on August 19, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

August 20, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On May 29, 2009, the relationship of employee-employer-

carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a fall on May 29, 2009.
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4. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates will be determined

at a later time.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s injuries to his left

elbow, left ribs, head and nose.

2. Related medical including the claimant’s entitlement to an

artificial radial head replacement.

3. Temporary total disability from May 29, 2002, to a date yet

to be determined.

4. Attorney’s fees.

5. Affirmative defense of claimant’s refusal of a drug test.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant, Galvin Kuykendall, is entitled
to temporary total disability, permanent
partial disability, reasonable and necessary
medical expense and treatment, and attorney’s
fees in connection with his compensable injury
of May 29, 2009.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondents will contend that the
Claimant’s injuries do not meet the definition
of a compensable injury under the Arkansas
Workers’ Compensation Act.  Without waiving
other defenses, the Respondents specifically
state that the Claimant’s injury was
substantially occasioned by the use of
alcohol, illegal drugs, or prescription drugs
used in contravention of a physician’s order.”

The claimant is a forty-three-year-old male who was employed

by the respondent to construct steel buildings.  On May 29, 2009,

the claimant arrived at a job site of the respondent and began
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working around 7:15 a.m.  That day the claimant and his co-workers

were removing trusses from a building that was damaged by wind.

The claimant testified that he went “to the top of the

building at the 20-foot mark and started working my way backwards

taking out lateral bracing.”  He then stated:

“A. I got down to about right before the top
of the wall, got down to about the 17-foot
mark, and when I knocked that brace loose, the
truss actually cracked, broke, took me with it
and I went to the ground.”

The claimant was taken to Sparks hospital in Fort Smith,

Arkansas, shortly after the fall by his job foreman, Steve Furr.

The claimant was diagnosed with a closed fracture of the upper

extremity and a closed dislocation of the elbow. The claimant

contends that he remembers waking up after the fall and asking for

water, but he did not remember the trip to the hospital. The first

memory of the hospital he claims to have was a doctor trying to set

his arm and that his supervisor, Ronnie Polk, was present.

The claimant’s testimony is in conflict with that of both

Steve Furr and Ronnie Polk.  Steve Furr was at the job site when

the accident occurred; however, he did not witness the fall.  Mr.

Furr testified that he came to the claimant “no more than a couple

of minutes” after the fall had occurred.  The following exchange

occurred during direct examination of Mr. Furr by the respondents’

attorney:

“Q. Did he appear to be okay?

A. He was a little bit kind of leery.  He was
holding his arm, you know.  He was in maybe a
little bit of a daze.
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Q. Okay.  During the time that you were with
him, was he ever unconscious?

A. No.

Q. What did you do after you got to where he
was?

A. We got him to sit down, got him, you know,
comfortable.  I asked him if his head hear.
He had skinned his forehead.  He was holding
his arm.  I asked him where it hurt and he
said that his arm was hurting.

Q. When you asked him about his head, what did
he say about his head?

A. He said his head was fine.”

Mr. Furr then transported the claimant to the hospital.  Mr.

Furr indicated that during the 15-20 minute drive to the hospital

that the claimant was conscious and coherent.  Mr. Furr testified

that he and the claimant spoke to one another during the trip and

that the claimant responded appropriately to his questions.

When they arrived at the hospital, there was paperwork to be

completed.  Mr. Furr testified that he physically wrote down the

personal information needed on the forms; however, the claimant

supplied the personal information to him.

Mr. Ronnie Polk, the claimant’s supervisor, also testified at

the hearing.  Mr. Polk was not present when the claimant fell, but

he did go to the hospital and accompanied the claimant during

treatment.  Mr. Polk indicated that the claimant was in “a lot of

pain,” but that he was communicating and talking in an appropriate

manner.

Mr. Polk testified regarding the claimant being asked to take

a drug test during his time at the hospital. The following is an
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excerpt of that testimony from cross-examination by the

respondents’ attorney:

“Q. Okay.   Just go through the process of
what happened in the exam or treatment room as
it relates to what you heard about the drug
test?

A. Okay.  The lady come in.  She said that the
doctor had said give him some pain medication
because he was hurting, and he was.  And I
asked the lady, “Is there any way we can do a
drug test before we administer the
medication?”

She said, “I will have to talk to the doctor.”
So she went back, and she was gone probably
five minutes and she said that, “The doctor
said to go ahead and administer the drugs for
pain, and we will take out whatever we give
and that way we will have a complete drug
test.”

I said, “That is fine, as long as we do that.”
And it was probably - she said she would have
to go upstairs to get a lady to do a drug test
and that she would be gone for 10 or 15
minutes.  Ten or 15 minutes elapsed, the lady
come in and he just flat refused the drug
test.

I said, “You know by refusing the drug test,
your Workmen’s Comp is not going to cover
this.”

And he said something about, “Well” - and the
nurse said, “You know, you could get fired
over this.”

He said, “Well, I am in good with the boss, “
and that was pretty much the conversation,
so...

Q. During this period of time, and it sounds
like this went on for 15, 20 minutes, this
whole discussion there with the different
personnel from the hospital?

A. Right.
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Q. During that entire period of time, you have
indicated that he was in pain, but, again, did
his responses seem to be appropriate?

A. Yes.  Yes.

Q. And did he in any way indicate to you that
he did not understand what was being done and
what was being asked?

A. No.

Q. Did you continue to stay with him when the
doctor came in?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.  Was there any discussion with the
doctor about the drug test?

A. No.  No.

Q. And how many of - you referred to a lady.
Was there one lady or two -

A. Well, the first lady come in to administer
the pain, okay, and I told her we needed a
drug test.  It was another lady that come in
to actually administer the drug test and he
said, “I refuse the drug test.”

Q. Okay.  So there were two different -

A. Two different nurses.

Q. - nurses involved?

A. Well, the one that actually was there when
the drug test was refused was the one doing
the drug test, I guess.”

A medical document from the claimant’s hospital visit on the

day of the fall supports the testimony of Mr. Polk.  That document

is found at Joint Exhibit 1, Page 13, and in part states:

“FOREMAN OF PT HERE TODAY REQUESTING THAT
NURSE WHO HEARD PT REFUSE DRUG TEST WITH
FOREMAN IN ROOM AS WELL WRITE THAT PT REFUSED
DRUG TEST AND GIVE HIM THAT
DOCUMENTATION....CHART REVIEWED AND REFUSAL
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DOCUMENTED BY B. O’KELLEY LPN.  PAM RICE
RN...HEAD NURSE NOTIFIED....RICE RN SPOKE WITH
FOREMAN INFORMING HIM THAT WE ARE UNABLE TO
DISCLOSE PT INFORMATION TO HIM, THAT ONLY PT
OR AN ATTORNEY CAN GET ACCESS TO PT’S
RECORDS.”

The claimant’s testimony about refusing the drug test and his

memory of the events after the fall is in direct conflict with both

Mr. Furr’s and Mr. Polk’s testimony.  The claimant states he does

not remember the refusal, but it is clear that he had the ability

to comprehend and understand what was going on in light of Mr.

Polk’s and Mr. Furr’s testimony along with the medical

documentation.  The claimant refused a drug test after being asked

by the respondent to submit.

The claimant’s attorney submitted a post hearing brief in this

matter which considered the evidence under the light of Commission

Rule .099.36.  The Commission Rule is not controlling in this

matter.  Instead, the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act is the

appropriate authority.  Under the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation

Act the definition of a compensable injury does not include any

injury which was “substantially occasioned by the use of alcohol,

illegal drugs, or prescription drugs used in contravention of

physician’s orders,” Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(iv)(a).  It is

the burden of the respondent to prove the presence of alcohol,

illegal drugs, or prescription drugs used in contravention of

physician’s orders.

Here, the claimant refused a drug test after he had an injury

and having been requested to take a test.  The claimant has a

history of drug use which includes criminal convictions, although
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the claimant contends they were expunged and that he has not had a

drug history for ten years.  The claimant also takes the position

that he did not take any illegal drugs or alcohol in the days prior

to the accident.  He asserts that he was arrested for domestic

abuse on Tuesday which would have been May 26, 2009.  He testified

that Ronnie Polk bailed him out of jail on Wednesday, May 27, 2009,

late in the afternoon.  The claimant stated, I had been in jail for

two days.  I ate supper and went to bed because Ronnie told me to

be at work the next morning.”  The claimant went to work the next

morning and testified that he did not take any illegal drugs or

alcohol that day, which would have been Thursday, May 28, 2009.

The claimant was injured on May 29, 2009.

William Gray, a co-worker of the claimant, also testified at

the hearing.  Mr. Gray is no longer employed by the respondent

because he was fired, but he was present and working on the day the

claimant was injured.  Mr. Gray, on cross examination, also

testified that the owner of Edmundson Steel, the respondent, is

married to his mother’s sister.  Mr. Gray also testified that he

had borrowed money from Edmundson Steel and that he still owed that

money.

Mr. Gray has a felony conviction for possession of drug

paraphernalia.  He testified that he and the claimant had done both

marijuana and meth together in the past.  On recross examination he

and the claimant’s attorney had the following exchange:

“Q. If you give the date of the accident as a
point of reference, how much time had elapsed
from the last time you claim you did drugs
with Mr. Kuykendall?
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A. Maybe three days, three or four days.”

Mr. Gray also had an exchange with the respondent’s attorney

on direct examination about statements the claimant made on May 29,

2009, before the accident.  The exchange was as follows:

“Q. Prior to the accident happening, had you
heard Mr. Kuykendall make a statement about
whether or not he could be injured?

A. Yes.

Q. Tell us, please, what he had said before
this accident occurred?

A. He said - I don’t remember exactly the
right words or whatever, but he said he was
untouchable or invincible.  Could do anything.

Q. Okay.  And how long after that statement
was made did this accident occur?

A. Well, he had said stuff a couple of times
that morning and it was probably, I don’t
know, 45, 30 minutes.

Q. Do you recall the statement about Superman
and Kryptonite?

A. Yes.

Q. What did he say about that?

A. He just said, “I am Superman.  Kryptonite
can’t even touch me.”  Stuff like that.”

Given the claimant’s refusal of a drug test, his statements

prior to the accident, and his history of drug use, I find the

respondents have met the burden of proving the presence of an

illegal drug which creates a “rebuttable presumption that the

injury or accident was substantially occasioned by the use of

alcohol, illegal drugs, or prescription drugs used in contravention

of physician’s orders,” Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(iv)(b).
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Thus the employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that the alcohol, illegal drugs, or prescription drugs

used in contravention of a physician’s orders did not substantially

occasion the injury or accident.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(B)(iv)(d).

Mr. William Gray was the only person to testify other than the

claimant who actually witnessed the claimant’s fall.  He testified

on direct examination by the respondents’ attorney as follows:

“Q. What were you doing for the company at
that time?

A. Laborer.

Q. You were just a co-worker with Mr.
Kuykendall?

A. Yes.

Q. You didn’t have any kind of supervisor
responsibility over him or anything like that?

A. No.

Q. Physically, what was being done at the time
this accident occurred?

A. We were lowering trusses off a roof that
had been destroyed by wind damage.

Q. Okay.  So were you involved in the same
operation that Mr. Kuykendall was doing?

A. Yes.

Q. So you all were working together,
basically, in taking these trusses down?

A. Yes.

Q. When he fell, was he doing something that
he had been told not to do?

A. In a way, yes.  He could have not straddled
the truss instead of him accidentally
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straddling it and got caught by the truss,
yes.

Q. He was supposed to be on one side of the
truss and instead he was straddling the truss?

A. Right.

Q. And as a result of that, when the braces
were loosened, his legs were where he couldn’t
get away from the truss?

A. Right.”

I do find the testimony of Mr. Gray to be credible as to the

events surrounding the fall.  If the claimant did not have the

presence of illegal substances in his body, he could have gotten

away from the truss before it fell to the ground.  His intoxication

would have caused both slower reaction time and unsound judgement

in straddling the truss, instead of staying to one side of the

truss.

The claimant testified on direct examination regarding an

exchange that he had with Mr. Furr, the job foreman, before the

claimant got up on the building.  That testimony is as follow:

“Q. And did Mr. Furr - what were you requested
to do?  What did he ask you to do that day?

A. We were requested to remove the bracings so
that the trusses could be removed.  And we
were in a heated argument because the trusses
were cracked and I wanted to hook a safety
strap to the top of the trusses to secure it
to a Skytrack so they could be sent to the
ground and he would not allow that.

Q. Okay.  So what happened next?  You had this
discussion with Mr. Furr.  What happened next?

A. It wasn’t a discussion.  It was an
argument.  He told me to get up there and take
the lateral bracing out before I go home, so I
went ahead.  I was the only one who would do
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it.  I went to the top of the building at the
20-foot mark and started working my way
backwards taking out lateral bracing.”

In his testimony, the claimant stated, “I was the only one who

would do it.”  The claimant here admits that the judgement of the

other workers was different than his in the risk of performing the

task that caused his injury.  This too is an example of unsound

judgement due to the use of illegal drugs.  The claimant has failed

to rebut the presumption that his injury or accident was

substantially occasioned by alcohol, illegal drugs, or prescription

drugs taken in contravention of a physician’s orders.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on August 19, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed August 20, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The respondents have proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that there was the presence of alcohol, illegal drugs, or

prescription drugs used in contravention of physician’s orders at

the time of the claimant’s accident or injury.
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3. The claimant has failed to rebut the presumption that the

presence of alcohol, illegal drugs, or prescription drugs used in

contravention of physician’s orders did not substantially occasion

his accident or injury.

4. The claimant has failed to prove that he suffered a

compensable injury in this matter.

5. The claimant has failed to prove his entitlement to

benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


